
Sylvan Lakes Metropolitan District Regular Meeting      3/28/15  1:00 PM     
 6464[yes]  W. 14th Ave., Lakewood Co.  
Board Members Present: 
Irv Tracy 
Ginny Peros 
Greg Conway 
 Jerry Vargo 
 Alan Agee via phone 
 
Attendees: 
Ante Peros 
Tom Dea – TAZ Water Consultants 
David Maurer 
Phillip Huval 
 
Meeting was called to order at 1:00 PM. 
 
 
The meeting was held in Lakewood in order to be fiscally responsible as the water 
consultant would have to charge us travel expenses to be in Leadville. It was a 
meeting specifically for the discussion of figuring out how to get water in the lakes 
this spring. 
 
Tom brought the diversion map for the Arkansas River Basin – and W. Tennessee 
Creek and Hartner 1 & 2 are not on the map – either is the Homestake or Mt. 
Massive Lakes diversion. Just an interesting fact.  
 
Tom Dea began the discussion with the fact that Mt. Massive and the Homestake 
Trout Clubs have agreed to speak with us about leasing their “credit” water of 22.36 
acre feet for our Temporary Substitute Water Plan. Ginny, Ante and Greg will set up 
a meeting with Greg Brunjak, their representative. He has been the Mt. Massive 
manager for over 25 years.  They will try to work out what the cost might be for the 
lease, but Sylvan Lakes will be responsible for the engineering and legal work. All 
their responsibility will be is working with us for a lease.  Their lawyer is Jillian 
Woolridge and their Engineer is Tom Williamsen of Helton Williamsen.  They will 
review our proposal of how the exchange would work and we would pay them for 
that.  The cost will depend on the water year. They will paper work release. They 
will not open up their decree.  It is on us to get the State Engineer to allow them to 
release to us and for us to use it – an administrative exchange. This year we are 96% 
on snowfall which is good but we could get more or there could be none – so no 
guarantees as to cost.  This water will be for diversion when we need it. We need to 
stipulate that we be able to sub-lease the water and that any contract will be 
contingent upon our TWSSP [SWSP] being approved. Tom is trying to complete that 
by the middle of April. 
 



There is still an issue about how full the lakes will be with the snow fill – we need to 
generate that number. Conservatively we should estimate that the lakes fill at least 
half. If we fill the lakes this year and have the proper measuring tools in place we 
will have a definite volume to work with. That will let us know if we have to fill the 
lakes and then worry about the evaporative losses. Evaporative losses for Hartner 
#2 is 15.29. Then there is the issue of water leakage. We need to have Dominion and 
Control of the lakes – we need to know our numbers to prove that. We have our first 
full year to give our system a test run with volumes based ‘in-flow’ and ‘out-flow’  
gauges for both ditches. The difference between the ‘in’ and ‘out’ is our actual usage, 
no need to speculate.  A discussion ensued about lining the lakes after dredging, 
deepening, and improving the lakes while decreasing the surface area of the lakes. 
Everything will be based on economics.  We do need to put in place the measuring 
units and Greg will put in staff gauges in the lakes to measure the snowmelt. Tom 
said he would let us know where to pick those up. Alan brought up the question: if 
homeowners wanted to line the lakes around their homes and donated the money 
would that be a tax write off. It would be an expensive process but there are things 
to use. There is a polymer product called ESS13 or bentonite that would be large 
volumes. But again, we don’t know yet if in fact our lakes leak like a sieve, and 
measuring would erase all speculation.  
 
Lance’s 5 years of weather information could help us prove that we have a micro-
climate and that we could save money by proving that our lakes are frozen longer 
and freeze sooner and so our evaporative loss would be less than the norm. Hartner 
#1 is at 10,320 feet and Hartner #2 is  10,310. Our advantage is that we are about as 
high as you an go – we are above pretty much everyone that is using water. When 
we would make releases we could serve everyone downstream. And it is Trans 
Mountain water which is good.  
 
Tom will explore other avenues of obtaining other water through Pueblo Board of 
Water Works, Colorado Springs, Poncha Springs, Aurora, and a few others.   
 
A discussion about our option of working with the Lake County Blanket 
Augmentation plan was discussed and Tom Explained how a blanket plan works and 
the problems and concerns of going that way. That would be a great option but it 
will take some time as the court hearing isn’t until 2017 and there will be entities 
that will contest it. Judge John Shamis has said he would be our liaison with the 
County as he works in the same building and speaks with the Board of County 
Commissioners on a daily basis. If we want water now we need to work on a lease. 
Even if we get water through the LC plan eventually if we had leased water as well it 
would help everyone concerned.  
 
Tom will send an estimate of what it will probably cost to finish the TSWSP and he 
will ask Bruce – his boss, who does more work with lawyers – what the legal 
expenses might be or what we need to expect. If their plan is solid it should not be a 
legal issue. The less solid our plan the more headaches and legal issues we will have. 
If they do their job there will be less fees. For a long term plan we need a long term 



water plan – we would need to purchase senior water rights - and that would be a 
lot of money. We need to have a SLMD Board meeting on specifically financial issues, 
but we can’t do that until we know what our exact needs are.  
 
Ski Cooper is hoping to build a ski ramp and ski hut for building their business.  Ski 
Cooper is a County entity. This is part of the whole scheme of things with the water 
being near Ski Cooper and keeping the water storage in Lake County for further 
development and possible snow making procedures.   
 
Next meeting will be held at the Peros residence on April 18th, 2015 at 2:00. 
 
Greg made a motion to adjourn; Ginny 2nded all in favor the meeting was adjourned 
at 2:45 PM. 
 
 
 


